
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

COAST TO COAST REVISITED  

     INNER WHEEL DISTRICT 17 Autumn 2024 

We are District 17 in Devon, one of 28 Districts in Great Britain and 
Ireland with more than 10,000 members. We are 5 Clubs spread across 
Devon: Barnstaple, Dartmouth, Exmouth, Okehampton and Torquay.  
       Our clubs are the bedrock of Inner Wheel. Districts link our clubs 
together to form each Country’s Association, and Inner Wheel is now 
spread across 100 countries, the first club starting 100 years ago in 
Manchester. To find out more go to https://innerwheel.co.uk/our-districts/ 
or email iwd17sec@gmail.com 

 

https://innerwheel.co.uk/our-districts/
mailto:iwd17sec@gmail.com
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Our District Rally (above and on the IW Website) is one of the first events of  our 

year after the Association and District Assemblies when the Committee 

Members learn about, or are reminded of their roles and responsibilities. 
 

                OUR DISTRICT EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 2024 - 2025 
 

District Chairman - Louise French 
Hello. I am Louise French now but I have also been Louise 
Lenihan and Louise McMahon. 
       I was born on the 16/09/1961 at the Western General 
Hospital in Edinburgh, Scotland. It was a stormy night the night I 
came into the world breaking the record for the longest baby born 
to date. I was 24'' long and I was also born with a cawl over my 
face. 

       I have been married twice and I have 5 children, 4 girls and 1 boy. I also 
have 3 grandchildren, 2 boys and 1 girl. 
       I love reading, socialising, crafting and singing. 
       I have also loved my time in the Inner Wheel since I joined in 2017. I have 
met some wonderful ladies and eaten some really delicious lunches and 
dinners.  Having enjoyed so much in Inner Wheel, I would hate to see it cease 
to be.    
       As District 17 Chairman, I have really loved travelling about and around 
Devon, visiting clubs and being royally treated by the hostess of the club. It is 
an honour and pleasure to make new friends of these ladies and to serve 
them. 

Member of Council - Gay Ross 
Hello Ladies, 
As your Member of Council I will be regularly attending 
meetings with all the other district MOCs (there are 28 
altogether) and the Association Exec. This is a broad cross-
section of Inner Wheel across all of GB&I and makes for 
interesting and differing views!  
     The most important topic at the moment is making all Inner 
Wheel Clubs look the same with their publicity; posters for 
events and hand-outs etc. Known as ‘The Toolkit’ it is 
something you will hear a lot about now. Like all big 

organisations their corporate image is something we recognise in colours and 
logos from Macdonalds to Marks & Spencer. Inner Wheel must now use the 
toolkit to produce their posters and publicity to have the same corporate look. 

https://innerwheel.co.uk/district-17/
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I think most of you know me but for any new members I belong to the Barnstaple 

club joining in 2007. I am married to Brian and have two sons who both happen to 

live and work in the Bristol area with their respective families. Before I retired I 

worked in the office of a large comprehensive school where I was asked to be a non

-teaching school governor – this has stood me in good stead for being your MOC as 

the role is similar! 

 Secretary - Margaret Nosowska 

Hello from Margaret, just to give a few details about my IW life: 

conventionally, I joined IW in the 80s when my husband joined 

Rotary. My club, Rugby, was very lively and active so I  stayed 

busy there and found myself President twice and Treasurer for 

some years before getting drawn into District Committee as 2nd 

Vice Chairman. Spacious days, those.  

     This left me chairing during Covid, which was memorable. We 

became fairly happy zoomers, did quizzes online and put 

together a cookbook of recipes for singletons, for charity. 

      I moved to Devon in 2021 and found Torquay Club both welcoming and  active. 

Also in need of Committee members, so I agreed to try the secretary job in 

2022.  This led, in 2024 to my taking on the District Sec role. This is a work in 

progress..... 

     Outside of IW, my worklife was in Adult Ed, now winding down but still much 

enjoyed. Interests are mainly family, with 5  grandchildren who keep us on our toes, 

travelling whenever and wherever possible, and the minimum of housekeeping.  We 

now live in a Retirement Village which helps with this! 

                               
Vice Chairman/Membership & Development Officer - Deirdre 

Stewart  

Hello. We moved to Torbay in 1996 when my husband took up the 

post of Head Teacher at Westland’s School, Torquay.  Michael was 

asked to join Torquay Rotary and as his wife I was invited to join 

the Inner wheel of Torquay by the retired head teacher’s wife 

Dorothy Madonna-Jones.  I had had to leave my full time teaching 

post in Kent and was doing Supply teaching and later some home 

tutoring, as well as keeping an eye on our three fiercely 

independent parents, my father having died in 1966.   

      At first, I was too short of time to do much to help but gradually 

I took on roles in the club such as club correspondent, club president and was 

invited onto the District Committee.  I attended a couple of conferences and became 

District Chairman about ten years ago.  The more I did, the more interesting I found 

the club and organisation to be.  The Convention in Melbourne and this year in 

Manchester were wonderful chances to meet members from overseas.  



4 

Treasurer - Pat Bunch 
I started my Inner Wheel membership in Winchester where my 
husband Peter was a member of Rotary.  Over the almost 10 years 
there I was Correspondent and Speaker Finder for 3 years and 
Assistant Treasurer for 3 years.  I learned to play bridge with a group 
of Inner Wheel ladies, taught by a Rotarian. We also had a French 
conversation group which met once a month. 
      At that time I enjoyed hosting foreign students, through Rotary, and 

also exchanges and visits to Europe, the USA and New Zealand. We also 
stayed with a Rotarian in Durban, South Africa when Winchester, Oberhausen 
(Germany) and La Havre (France) donated soup kitchen equipment to the 
homeless around the docks.  
     I have enjoyed the past 10 years in Barnstaple Club being Treasurer for 4 
years, President for 2 years through Covid, and International Service Organiser 
for 3 years. and at present am District Treasurer for the 2nd year. I’m helping 
Rotary Link with their monthly club for dementia, assisting them with their 
Primary Reading Scheme and supporting Age Concern.  I also run a weekly 
Keep Fit group for our club members on Zoom.  I have enjoyed Inner Wheel 
Association conferences in Cardiff and Blackpool as well as the Association 
Centenary Lunch in London and the International Convention in Manchester last 
year, meeting Inner Wheel members from all over the world.  

 

International  Service Chairman and Editor - June Tamlyn 
Hello, I have only been in Inner Wheel for 10 years but during that time 

have been Minute Secretary, Treasurer and Secretary before 

becoming President of Barnstaple a couple of years ago. I have really 

enjoyed getting to know everyone in our club as well as having the 

opportunity to be a tiny part of the much bigger Inner Wheel picture at 

the Association Conference and the International Convention.  

     My family, still very important, teaching and heading up Georgeham School 

and then Torrington Learning Community kept me very busy before I retired and 

then joined IW. Amongst so many other things in my life, going to Uganda, 

initially as a Global Teacher, through HSBC, and then again with my husband 

Gordon, with Amigos Worldwide to Kira Farm, was so thought provoking. Also 

being involved with all the Farwell family and their inspiration and commitment 

to the creation of Children’s Hospice South West nearly 40 years ago from their 

home in Marwood. It is hard to believe there was only one Children’s Hospice in 

England then. Local charities are so important here but that is not the case in so 

many other countries, and I am delighted that IW is so involved.  
 

Minute Secretary - Sue Naile  Although this role is not officially 

part of the District Committee, Sue’s role is such a significant  

one. We are all so grateful for all her knowledge and support that 

she still gives, following on from her role as Secretary of D17 for 

the past 6 years. Thank you. 



A Little About Our Association And International  

Inner Wheel Presidents 

ASSOCIATION PRESIDENT - I am Heather Sheerin from D1, a 

member of the Inner Wheel club of Inverness, and thrilled to be 

representing Scotland. There are 28 districts across the whole of 

Great Britain & Ireland, with a welcoming club waiting to meet 

you.  

      (Unfortunately, Heather was not well enough 

to come to our Rally but Vice President Pam 

Boyes represented her and we are delighted she 

is able to continue her year with us all now. 

Arthritis Action is her Charity for the year.) 

 

INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT Mamta Gupta, joined Inner 

Wheel 23 years ago and has made an incredible impact at 

every stage of her Inner Wheel journey, in a country so 

different from our own. As President of the IW Club of 

Calcutta, she acquired land to build a home for the elderly. 

In 2015-16, as DC Mamta was able to chronicle a history 

book about the existing 51 clubs and the first E- Newsletter 

was launched. 

       As India’s Inner Wheel’s Association President in 2019-20  she collaborated 

with other National and Government  bodies to oversee the adoption of over 600 

orphans and foster caring for over 24,000 children, showcasing just one of her 

initiatives for an unwavering commitment to social change. Additionally, 73 new 

clubs (23 New Gen) were formed, and 6840 new members were inducted. 

      Mamta’s tenure as IIW Board Director in 2020-21 was focused on building 

relationships with clubs scattered globally. Last year, 2023-24, as IIW Vice-

President, Mamta continued to blaze trails, overseeing the formation of new clubs 

and expanding Inner Wheel’s global footprint. Her influence has crossed borders, 

as evidenced by her instrumental role in establishing a new club in Uganda – with 

43 members, sponsored by her home club, Mamta has epitomized resilience, 

innovation, and amazing dedication to service.  

       This year as International President Mamta has already 

started her work in Uganda to vaccinate 1,000,000 girls 

against cervical cancer using the bedrock of the IW clubs to 

establish links with the communities. Like our Year 8 girls in 

England, who have automatically been offered the vaccination 

since 2008, they too will now be offered this protection!  

5 
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OUR CLUBS - THE BEDROCK OF EVERYTHING INNER WHEEL 

BARNSTAPLE - We meet on the first Tuesday of the month, at 12.30pm  for 
lunch at the Barnstaple Hotel  except  August and January.   

President - Sue Thomas I grew up in the Pilton area of 
Barnstaple but when my two sons were little we moved to 
Braunton. When they left home and I was on my own I 
decided to move back to Pilton. I worked for over 25 years 
at Home Hardware SW based in Pottington in the roles of 
invoice purchase clerk and then events manager. I decided 
to retire early and enjoy a slower life with my hobbies of 
knitting, scrabble and socializing. 
     I love travel and, in the past have visited over 20 
countries. These days I tend to go on coach trips in 
England so that I can sit back and let someone else do the 
driving. I also enjoy spending time with my five 

grandchildren aged between twenty-two and seven. 
     I joined Inner Wheel in September 2019. At the first luncheon, I was 
warmly welcomed and went on to make many friends. The next year I was 
invited to join the committee, then became Vice President and now I am in 
my second term as President. This role can keep me busy but I enjoy 
meeting up with everyone over coffee mornings or our monthly lunches and I 
am so pleased that I joined Inner Wheel. 

OUR CLUB We hosted the D17 Rally again 
this year and our  Pre-Rally Cream Tea was 
very noisy with friendly chatter! The Rally 
Lunch was delicious and a lovely occasion. 
We continue to thrive as a club with 4 new 
members this year taking our total to 52.  
  Our President Sue’s Tea in August was 
another lovely occasion, hosted by Tina, 

raising money for our joint our 80th Birthday celebration and District 
International Rally on February 8th next year. Members also volunteered at 
the North Devon Show, serving teas and coffees to visitors, We’ve had 
interesting speakers and in October four Park Community College pupils and 
their teacher told us of their experiences in Uganda, staying at Kira Farm, 
with the trainees there - everyone learning so much from each other, on this 
inspiring journey with our local international charity Amigos Worldwide.  
      A Coffee morning at President Sue’s and special sessions to put together 
36 shoeboxes and create recycled Christmas cards have followed with lots of 
preparations in between. Keep fit, reading with primary school pupils, and our 
monthly newsletter (also on the IW Website) raffle and food donations 
continue.   
    We have a fundraising quiz planned in November for the Sightsavers along 
with a Christmas Coffee morning for CHSW, hosted by Lorna, as well our 
usual Christmas lunch and festivities with family and friends. Busy and lots to 
enjoy!  Best wishes to all, Barnstaple 

https://innerwheel.co.uk/district-17/
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DARTMOUTH - We meet at Stoke Fleming Village Hall TQ6 0QT. Meetings 

are held at 14:30pm on the second Thursday of every month.   

President - Jenny Mills. I was married to John who was 
a member of Dartmouth Rotary Club, and I have been a 
member of the Inner Wheel Club of Dartmouth for about 
28 years. We are very good at recycling in my club 
and I am now President this year for 8th  time. In the 
past I did Overseas for a short period, took over as 
Treasurer and been in and out of Member Secretary! 
      We now have only 12 members so it is becoming 
quite difficult every year when we need to update the 
committee. So far we are managing, thanks I guess to us 
not wanting to close, so everyone seems happy to carry 
on. 

      In August we had a table at Rotary's Fete, we did a tombola with items all 
wrapped or in pretty gift bags, collected by members over the past year and 
made nearly £300.00.  
     
 
 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 

      
In October we had a visit from Louise French 
and Gay Ross for lunch and talk. The 
shoeboxes, which we do every year  are ready 
to go to Moldova through CR2EE. Many thanks  
to Pam Bennet for covering so many of our 
boxes, year on year! 
      At our November Meeting we have a lady 
coming from Ear Care, something we all 
should do is take care of our ears. We are also 
getting ready and creating a hamper for the 
Christmas District Lunch at the Waie Inn. 

     In March we will be organising the District skittles match which is always 
enjoyed by many members of our District. 
     Our fundraising this year is particularly for MNDA (Motor Neurone Disease 
Association  and we are collecting for Mary’s Meals and CR2EE  
    I wish all other clubs a successful year in the Inner wheel family Jenny 
Mills  
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EXMOUTH - We have a monthly knit and natter and our club meeting every 
2nd Thursday of the month, is at the Imperial Hotel.  Should you ever be in 
Exmouth, do come and join us. 
 

Club President - Iris Buteux  
This will be my 3rd time as Exmouth IW president, and sadly 
our number has now shrunk to ten enthusiastic members.   
     I spent my first 24 years living near Epsom in Surrey. 
When I married my late husband Don, we spent 3 years in 
Solihull W.Midlands and 3 years in Alton Hampshire. We 
moved to Exmouth in 1979. I have two daughters. One lives 

on the Isle of Wight and one up in Sheffield plus 5 grandchildren aged 
between 16-22, so all are a distance to visit. This makes Inner Wheel an 
important part of my life-to have good friends. We may be few in number, but 
we raise money for local and worldwide charities with coffee mornings and 
tombola’s etc.  
 

MORE ABOUT WHAT WE HAVE BEEN 
DOING THIS YEAR 
     Gerry Creed, our Past President now, 
entertained us to a BBQ in her garden for the 
change-over meeting in July. Her husband 
Martin manned the BBQ while we had our 
meeting. Gerry handed over the presidency to 
Iris Buteux who is looking forward to guiding 
us through another year of friendship and 
service. She also welcomed a prospective 
new member. 
    Gerry organised a stall at the Exmouth 
Rotary Classic Car Event in July, when all 
proceeds went to Hospiscare. We ended the 

month with a working party to sew, knit and natter at member Pat Hawkin’s 
home. We have taken numerous blankets and scarves to CR2EE, all made 
by members. 
     Iris said she would like to meet up during August, so member Sarah 
Winks offered her lovely garden for the occasion. The weather decided 
differently and we had to eat indoors, but it was a happy gathering with lots of 
chat. 
     We’re back to our normal venue at the Imperial Hotel from September with 
a programme of events both social and fund-raising, starting with our monthly 
working party. Sue Turner has organised a coffee morning at a local church 
which is as much a community effort as it is fund-raising. She has a further 4 
more dates booked during the coming year! A very successful Fish & Chip 
Supper for The Red Cross is also being organised. 
    Exmouth Club enjoy our get-togethers. Even though we are only 10 
members, we manage a full house almost every meeting. 
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  Exmouth is the base for collection of all the goods that are 
collected and taken to Moldova and Ukraine through cr2ee.
(Christian Response to Eastern Europe) They send out a lorry 
to one or other country about every 6 weeks. Every club in D17 
supports them and cr2ee are grateful for our donations. They 
are able to sort and store all donations in a disused 

Kindergarten. They only open twice a month for 
donations but volunteers spend much more time 
carefully sorting the goods to get them ready for 
transportation and passing through several lots of 
custom checkpoints!!  
      These photos were taken in the middle of 
October and the next lorry will be going to 
Moldova with over a 1000 shoeboxes. Six weeks 

later donations will include clothes, bedding, kitchen utensils and generators 
heading for Ukraine. 

At the end of July Sue Naile, Gerry and other 
members represented Inner Wheel wonderfully at the 
local Church Festival at the end of July. The hymn 
chosen was ‘Give me Joy In My Heart Keep Me 
Serving’  - What a wonderful way to share Inner 
Wheel within the Community. 
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OKEHAMPTON  

Club President - Jean Fisher I am delighted to again 
have the honour of being President of our wonderful 
club. Okehampton Inner Wheel continues to grow with 
two new members this autumn with a willingness of  
our members to take on anything to help other 
organisations in the town. 
        This year I am also carrying out my second year 
of being Mayoress of the town which has made life 
much busier but very interesting. My husband Allenton 
insists on attending anything and everything we are 
invited to which has included many occasions to the 

north south east and west of our wonderful county. We have also been 
across the border in Launceston and Lostwithiel for Mayor choosing and 
have informed them quietly that the cream goes on the scone before the jam. 
       I am so grateful for Inner Wheel which has given me so many good 
friends both here in Okehampton and in Lincoln, where I started my Inner 
Wheel journey, over 30 years ago. 
 
….And more about what our Club has been doing ,,,,,,, 
      Our Year began with a Tea Party hosted by President Jean, and given 
the summer we have had it was an indoors occasion! Members found 
themselves donning the heavy duty wet weather gear to do gate duty at the 
Okehampton Show, sadly not conducive to the usual friendly community 
event we usually enjoy so we’re hoping for drier times ahead. 
     This was followed by Rotary’s Summer Fair, where we served teas and of 
course lots of lovely home made cakes made by our members.  The photo 
shows Joan, Yvonne, Sheila, Muriel and Val in the Tea Tent at Rotary’s 
Summer Fair.   
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Too hot for our IW sweatshirts but a large banner outside the tent proclaimed 
our presence!  
       Another event where we support Rotary is their Golf Day, our golfing 
members are always willing helpers for this.  
      Other opportunities we have had to support our community include 
providing refreshments at the reopening of the Charter Hall, after its lengthy 
closure while a new roof and general improvements were made.   
       There were more refreshments for St James Tower fund raising Concert 
and most recently, several members flew the flag for IW at the Civic Church 
Service, which saw President Jean once again acting in her capacity as 
Mayoress. The usual procession was cancelled due to a ferocious storm 
which rained on our Parade!  Still, those golf umbrellas got another outing. 
We are now looking forward to drier reports for future events lined up for the 
rest of the year. 
      We continue to support local organisations and so far the Brownies have 
received a donation from us.  We continue to knit baby blankets, jumpers, 
hats and scarves as well as teddy bears, and fill Shoe Boxes which the 
Methodist Church will take to Ukraine.   
     Kiva is still our long term international charity and members are looking 
out the foreign currency for Mary’s Meals. We are currently deciding, as a 
Club where our remaining fundraising efforts will be channelled so more on 
that later. Kind regards to all, Yvonne 

 
      Inner Wheel Club of Okehampton really do embrace 
Everything Okehampton supporting so much in their 
Community - it is  also their 60th Birthday next year so watch 
out for the invitation to their celebration! 

INTERNATIONAL CHARITIES BEING SUPPORTED THIS YEAR BY OUR INNER 

WHEEL CLUBS THIS YEAR. 
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TORQUAY 
 
We meet at the Livermead House Hotel on the second Monday of the month 
at 2pm and welcome visitors and prospective new members. After the club 
business we have tea and biscuits and then often a speaker. We sometimes 
have a social lunch between meetings at a local carvery.  

  
Club President – Jeanette Dommett 
 

I have been married to Alan for over 56 years and we 
have two children. Steven now runs our business 
selling grass cutting equipment and our daughter 
Rachel is a Consultant Oncologist at Bristol 
Children’s Hospital. We have four grandchildren. 
     I joined Torquay Inner Wheel over 20 years ago 
and have held various posts in that time. I started as 
Social Organiser and then moved on to Club 
Correspondent. I took on the post of Club Treasurer 
for several years and I was my Club’s President in 
2010/11 before joining the District Executive as 
District Treasurer. I then became Vice District 

Chairman which led to two years as District Chairman covering the Covid 
time which was not easy. I was honoured to become a Member of Council for 
three years and served on the Membership and Development Committee in 
my last year.  
     I am now having an easy year as Club President!  We have a busy year 
planned so I am sure we will have great friendship and fun. 
 
...And more about our Club  Introducing the Inner Wheel Torquay Club 
Committee 2024-25. Thank you to these ladies who volunteer their time  and 
energy keep our club active and vibrant. 
 
L - R 
Deirdre, Club 
Correspondent and 
Membership and 
Development Officer 

Margaret, Secretary 

Jeannette, President 

Roz, Treasurer 

Sandy, Social and  
Fundraising Officer 
 
Sandra, International 
Service Chairman 
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The Inner Wheel Club of Torquay's 
President’s Lunch was held on 
Thursday 22nd August 2024 at 
Dainton Park Golf Club. President 
Jeanette addressed the club. With 
a delicious menu and good  
conversation, a great time was had 
by all. 
 
 

At our October meeting we were pleased to provide food donations to 
Hector's House Residents, a local Devon charity working to rescue and 
rehabilitate stray cats. It was really lovely to meet two 11 week old kittens at 
our meeting, and special thanks to our Speaker Tabitha for bringing them.  
     We are supporting Children’s Hospice South West this year, we continue 
to collect bras and donate food to the Salvation Army. Our Facebook Page 
keeps us all updated and you can also find the link on our D17 page on the 
Inner Wheel Website 

 NATIONAL & LOCAL CHARITIES BEING SUPPORTED THIS YEAR, SO 

FAR, BY OUR CLUBS. 

 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/DaintonPark?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUueTuedH0O-EZLlKJhwz9N3_TrnWd2jXAXIqnN8QK_0nm_WkdXXBD1Q0YwCEXPT8JMlXtaQ7Hbaz2tYeQO3A73aMxittp4JmiJLWlUM_B7U8r3PEkZh0yFbtDt_v6RbrfuaHmEZR6rQkL6B6DPCwUlCK4C_XS1214fC96hvq2JCy_e97jZoGD0GJn0FuGFJ9PcBYvmbA_Ajjr
https://www.facebook.com/hectorshouseresidents?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZWO_tsGN2WDY-SXanLaxNclTHVpEzGr-Y26bFDXAZKyeqaMQ5GQT7IT-XgP19STSUwYVBxeq7jGDYFxKqWJkMgJxkMJNw8jmebV5XN_8ja0oaZZda0O_HWYY4Xv5GDAzHyZ51vlUP221sooxU_L0FLkGwQ8WsC437VG05gvD5hYKlmWL-wvtTYNgjWLVm_lgDLnd
https://innerwheel.co.uk/district-17/
https://innerwheel.co.uk/district-17/
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I AM SURE WE ALL HAVE  SPECIAL MEMORIES OF WHAT 

WE HAVE SEEN AND DONE. THESE ARE JUST THREE,   

FROM THIS SUMMER, FROM OUR BARNSTAPLE INNER 

WHEEL MEMBERS.  

One small summer episode, one IW member - Jane Lowe, Barnstaple 
 

Have you ever been to the BBC Proms at London’s Royal Albert Hall or 
watched any of the Proms on the television? Many may wonder, knowing my 
passion for variety in life, why I should keep traipsing back there year in year 
out. Over the last 56 years, each and every event has been memorable but 
one of this year’s performances was especially so.  
     With my husband Jim and two friends, new to the Proms, we were part of 
a special performance on August 24th marking the 200th Anniversary of 
Beethoven’s 9th Symphony, a “game of two halves” revolving around the 
profoundly deaf genius Beethoven.  
     The first half was a stage play taking Beethoven’s 139 recently 
discovered ‘chat diaries’ that he used to communicate with others. This was 
acted out, revealing so much about his life, including his frustrations, his 
nervousness and his foods choices. (For example the lead-based sweetener 
in the cheap wine he constantly drank probably contributed to liver disease 
and his death at 56.) He was human, he was deaf and we got this insight. 
All this was explained throughout with the addition of sign language. During 
this time ‘MC’ Nicholas Collon also explained in easy-to-understand words 
the musical structure of each movement of the symphony with the Aurora 
Orchestra. Everybody on stage, actors and musicians stood to perform, 
gliding on and off stage as they were needed. Every part was done by 
memory. Collon brought on singers, such young people, again working 
from memory as it was explained how that famous “Ode to Joy” 
melody came into being. Collon was demanding - we, the audience, had to 
join in and slacking was not tolerated. Using the basic notation words of Do 
Ray Me etc to sing the tune, the many thousands of us in that Hall (including 
me) were totally confused after 5 minutes about which note was which! But 
what fun. 
    The second half was a performance of the 9th Symphony with a 
difference. No scores, no stands, every part was done by memory. The work 
never fails in its “wow factor”. As an audience, somehow we felt we had 
invested in this - after all we had worked too.  As it was at its premier in 
1824, it was greeted with standing rapturous applause. And, the icing on the 
cake for me was watching the TV replay - at the very end, when the credits 
finished, as the camera panned round, I saw myself for 3 seconds in the 
Choir East seats on national TV!   
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A beautiful 

photograph of our 

countryside - Pat 

Malek, Barnstaple, 

who has taken so 

many beautiful 

photos over the 

years. 

Clouds and Shadows 

on the Coombes of 

Exmoor. 

Nottingham in August - Not everyone’s ‘cup-of-tea’ for a holiday 

destination but surprisingly inspiring - June Tamlyn, Barnstaple 

As well as the central Old Market Square being turned into a beach for the 

schools summer holidays, Wollaton Hall and Deer Park nearby was an 

amazing space for exhibitions and free for all. We were wowed!   

We visited  the exhibition 

by Dr Willard Wigan MBE, 

creator of Miniature 

Masterpieces, many made 

in the eye of a sewing 

needle.  

                                                                   

We entered a room full of 

microscopes and were mind 

blown by what we saw. To add 

to this it was actually the day 

Katerina Johnson-Thompson 

was competing in the Olympics 

in Paris. If you don’t know 

about Willard Wigan Google 

him  and find out about his life 

and what he has achieved - it is 

a very powerful and thought 

provoking story. 

Title: The point of Glory (2022) 

This sculpture the celebrates achievements of 

heptathlete Katarina Johnson-Thompson for 

winning gold and retaining her Commonwealth 

Games title in Birmingham, Willard’s 

hometown. He wanted to celebrate the games 

by depicting one of the most challenging 

events. Willard’s work is a test of his 

endurance and commitment to finish, much 

like the dedication of heptathletes who 

compete in what is widely considered to be the 

ultimate athletic test over two days. 

Materials: 24-carat gold javelin, Kevlar, 

nylon and painted with an eyelash. 

Time to make: 10 weeks 

https://www.willardwiganmbe.com/
https://www.willardwiganmbe.com/
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The Association Annual  
Conference for 2025  

 

to be held at the Royal Hall,  
Ripon Road, Harrogate,  

from Monday 31st March 2025 to 
Wednesday 2nd April 2025.  

 

Please look on the Association 
Website for further information   

https://innerwheel.co.uk/harrogate-
conference-2025/ 

 

DISTRICT 17 DATES FOR YOUR DIARIES 

10/12/2024 Christmas Lunch and Table-Top Sale -  Waie Inn 

08/02/2025 International Rally - Filleigh 

11/03/ 2025 District Spring Meeting, Skittles, Darts & Quiz - Waie Inn 

24/06/2025 District Summer Meeting and AGM - Waie Inn 

Thank you to everyone 

who has contributed to 

this Newsletter - JT  

 

https://innerwheel.co.uk/harrogate-conference-2025/
https://innerwheel.co.uk/harrogate-conference-2025/

